# The Jacqueline P. Danzberger Memorial Lecture

All Students College Ready

Presented by

**Melinda French Gates** 

Co-Founder, Bill & Melinda Gates
Foundation

March 29, 2004 Orlando, Florida

Co-Sponsored by
The National School Boards Association
and
The Institute for Educational Leadership

### National School Boards Association 2003-2004 Board of Directors

**President** 

Carol C. Brown\*

President-Elect

George H. McShan\*

**Secretary-Treasurer** 

Joan E. Schmidt\*

**Immediate Past President** 

Mossi W. White\*

#### **Directors**

Barbara L. Bolas\*
Eldean A. Borg\*
Jill L. Brake
Diane S. Brunworth
George E. Evans
E. Jane Gallucci
Juanita Haugen
Sandra J. Jensen

Robert A. Lane
William R. Meek
Earl C. Rickman III
C. H. "Sonny"
Savoie\*
William L. Williams
Anthony L. Wong
Norman Wooten

## ex officio Voting Directors

Thelma R. Parks, President
National Caucus of
Black School Board Members

David L. Thomas, Jr., Chair Council of Urban Boards of Education

Fernando M. Treviño, President National Caucus of Hispanic School Board Members

# ex officio Non-Voting Directors

Anne L. Bryant\*, Executive Director National School Boards Association

Nancy Fredman Krent, Chair Council of School Attorneys

Timothy C. Duffy\*\*, Chair Federation Members Executive Directors' NSBA Liaison Committee

#### September 2004

#### Dear Colleague:

The National School Boards Association (NSBA) and the Institute for Educational Leadership (IEL) are pleased to send you a copy of the fourth annual Jacqueline P. Danzberger Memorial Lecture, presented at NSBA's Annual Conference (March 2004). The lecturer, Mrs. Melinda French Gates, Co-Founder, Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. asserted that this had become one of the most important platforms in the country for discussing the hard issues facing educators and school boards. She used the platform to share her and the Foundation's vision for reforming America's high schools to insure that all students graduate "college ready," and she identified what school boards can do to help to provide better education and a better future for our youth.

This annual lecture, given in honor and memory of Jacqueline (Jackie) P. Danzberger, is a tribute to an individual who left an indelible mark on the world of school governance. During her 17-year tenure at IEL, Jackie's work included initiating, developing, and managing programs and activities related to education governance, management, and evaluation. The American School Board Journal referred to Jackie as one of a handful of people composing the "intellectual core" driving school governance reform.

We are indebted to the partnership between the National School Boards Association (NSBA) and the Institute for Educational Leadership (IEL) that established the annual lecture and to the many donors whose financial support continues to make it possible to commemorate Jackie's life and contribution to American education.

Anne L. Bryant Executive Director, NSBA Elizabeth L. Hale President, IEL

<sup>\*</sup> Executive Committee Member

<sup>\* \*</sup> Executive Committee Observer

Remarks from Melinda Gates...

I am proud to be giving the Jacqueline P. Danzberger Memorial Lecture for many reasons. Since you created this forum four years ago, it has become one of the most important platforms in the country for discussing the hard issues facing educators and school boards. I also wanted to honor the spirit of Jackie Danzberger — a woman for whom the struggle to improve our schools never ended. Jackie was influential at every level — in her adopted hometown of Darien, Connecticut; in her state; and at the national level through her work with the Institute for Educational Leadership. Her efforts to improve school governance still stand today. School districts have been lucky to have selfless people like Jackie, and they're lucky to have you. You are a cornerstone in the effort to build an educational system worthy of our students.

# Vision: All Students College-Ready

At the Gates Foundation, we have been working hard over the last few years. We've been in school districts around the country, meeting with teachers and administrators, consulting with a wide variety of educational experts and learning about the crucial work being done to improve our schools.

Good educators do not shy away from a spirited conversation, and I'd like to begin today with a controversial idea that I have come to believe in, passionately. Today I'd like to talk about the importance of preparing every high school student to go to college. Let me repeat that: All students should graduate ready for college.

I recognize that this is an extremely ambitious vision — after all, only *one-third* of today's eighth graders will graduate ready for college four years from now. But what great changes have not been ambitious? In the time it takes me to give this speech, two dozen students will drop out. Tomorrow, 3,000 will do the same. This year, a million. How could we possibly have a greater impact on the future of our country? How could we explain our failure if we let our children down?

William Butler Yeats said, "Education is not the filling of a pail, but the lighting of a fire." And it is in that spirit that I hope to talk with you this afternoon. But first, let me back up for a second. What do I mean by "all students college-ready?" Let's break it down beginning with the word "all." Why can't we do more for every high school student? Most high schools do a good job preparing roughly a third of their students for college. But that means two-thirds either drop out or graduate totally unprepared to do college-level work or hold a job that can support a family. The news is even worse for African American and Hispanic students — almost half will not graduate at all. I'm sure that you've all seen recent reports along these lines.

It's also crucial that these students graduate ready to take on advanced coursework.

According to a recent report by the American Diploma Project, more than half of all college students take at least one remedial English or math class. Our high school graduates should not be forced to catch up with their fellow freshmen.

The word "college," too, can mean many things to many people. Most people think of college as a four-year institution offering a B.A. degree. But that's only one of the many and varied educational possibilities that can follow high school. They take a lot of different forms: community college, technical school, and apprenticeships, to name a few. But that doesn't take away from the fact that <a href="mailto:some">some</a> kind of education is vital for our high school students after they graduate.

Why? Obviously, it's important from an economic point of view. In almost every line of work, from high tech to manufacturing to running a small business, you need much higher reading, writing and math skills to earn a wage that can support a family. This includes chemistry and statistics.

Our economy is changing fast, as we have seen vividly in Seattle over the past 20 years. Where we used to have a deep dependence on manufacturing, we now have a much more diverse economy that places a high value on knowledge, adaptability and service. The statistics are pretty clear: Eighty percent of the fastest-growing occupations will require some

education after high school. It's important for the business community — by the end of the decade we will need close to 12 million skilled employees in the fastest-growing sectors of the job market. It's even more important for the students themselves. A college graduate earns 70% more than a high-school graduate. Seventy percent.

I would also argue, as we enter another election season, that getting every student ready for college is important from a citizenship point of view. Our schools must train more than future consumers or future workers — we need to train engaged citizens who embrace their responsibilities. A strong democracy requires it. We do not want a two-tiered system where a small number of well-educated professionals are making decisions for everybody else. We must equip all of our young people to make the right decisions for themselves — and for our country.

In particular, we need to reemphasize a bedrock principle — that the United States is now and forever committed to equal opportunity. It is a grave social injustice that our high school system continues to steer low-income African-American and Hispanic students away from college prep and college attendance. Only six percent of young people from the lowest economic quartile will earn a four-year college degree. Six percent.

i Occupational Employment Projections to 2012. Monthly Labor Review, February 2004, Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor

ii Occupational Employment Projections to 2012. Monthly Labor Review, February 2004, Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor

Our large comprehensive high schools were built for the industrial age, not the information age. Fifty years ago, we mistakenly thought that only select students could do serious academic work. So young people were separated like machine parts onto different tracks. Some learned to work with their heads—others with their hands. And once that decision was made, there was no going back. It made some sense then, but today, it is an economic and social disaster. We wouldn't think of asking our children to research a paper using only an encyclopedia, or giving them a slide rule instead of a computer.

Educating all children well is a new challenge requiring a bold new vision for our high schools. This current educational inequity matters a lot to me as a parent, and it matters to me as the co-founder of the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation. The central purpose of our foundation is to address the problem of inequity — to help ensure that people have an equal opportunity to make the most of their lives, no matter where they live. Here in America, one of the greatest inequities has to do with education. This includes access to information. That's why the foundation set and last year, reached — a goal of providing computers, Internet access and training to libraries in every state in the country. Today, no matter where you live, if you can reach a public library, you can reach the Internet for free. That seemed radically ambitious not too long ago. But we did it.

And we are not done. The greatest remaining inequity in our country is that we do not provide all of our children with the quality education needed to succeed in high school and graduate ready for college or a challenging career.

# What the Foundation Is Doing to Help Prepare All Students for College

Obviously, no one can wave a magic wand and make this happen. Getting a student ready for college takes work at every level of the school system. We know that to graduate every student from high school you have to start early; high school is the culmination of all that comes before. Teaching quality and high-quality instructional materials are the foundation for any great school. Teachers must have high expectations for every student at every level. And finally, schools and their staffs must work to ensure smooth transitions from elementary to middle school and from middle school to high school.

There has been a lot of exciting progress in early childhood education. Test scores are rising for younger students, they are learning better, and school boards have played a vital role in making it happen — creating a vision and following it through. Now the question is: How can we harness that momentum at the high school level? High schools have been ignored for a generation, and it shows. When we compare our students' test scores to those

from other countries, our elementary students do very well — but not our high school students. In math and science, U.S. fourth graders are among the top students in the world. By the eighth grade, they've slipped to the middle of the pack. In 12th grade they are scoring near the bottom of the international scale in math and science. High school reading scores have dropped steadily over the past decade.

That's why the Gates Foundation has targeted high schools as the area where we can make the most difference. They are certainly not the only area deserving of support, but they are where we feel we can make the biggest impact. No one debates how important high schools are, but they are the most neglected part of the great American public school system. Too many of them are big schools where students are bored and teachers feel disconnected.

It doesn't have to be that way. There are great schools, and we've found that they have three things in common. I'm sure you all remember the 3 R's from your school days. We think that great schools all incorporate a new version of the three R's: rigor, relationships, and relevance. Courses that challenge children, not bore them. One-on-one relationships with caring teachers who have a stake in their students' success. Motivating curricula that relate to students' lives and aspirations. I'm talking about work-based learning instead of worksheets.

So, the foundation is partnering with school districts around the country to start new schools and transform large, impersonal high schools into new ones — small schools where students get personal attention and a rigorous curriculum that is relevant to their lives. We're currently supporting 1,400 innovative high schools across the nation. But that's only eight percent of our country's public high schools. We hope to see an infusion of rigor, relationships, and relevance in every American high school. Ultimately, we want to lift the graduation rates of the least-advantaged students and ensure all students are college-ready.

# Obstacles and What School Boards Can Do

We are not under the illusion that we at the Gates Foundation have all the answers. Nothing we do will ever compare to the work all of you do on your school boards. I cannot say enough to thank you for your efforts translating all of our hopes into something workable. Day after day, all of you are on the front lines. And you've had some tough pressures in the past few years.

It's no secret that state education budgets are being slashed around the country. It's amazing how quickly yesterday's top priority can turn into tomorrow's budget casualty. Even when budgets are not slashed, they are uncertain, depending on school bonds and election cycles, and that uncertainty too has a corrosive effect.

Standards and accountability are important too. The No Child Left Behind Act reflects an important national consensus that every child deserves to receive a high-quality education. This is breaking new ground, but I know that the design and execution of something like NCLB can be challenging at every level. You also have to deal with legislative constraints on school boards. Jackie Danzberger expressed the need for local autonomy well when she wrote, "The idea of separate citizen governing boards at the community level for the public schools is deeply embedded in grass-roots American political values." But you need the freedom to do your jobs well. Your role is to be great policy-makers: concerned citizens who can envision the promise of our schools and make it possible for our educators to turn that vision into a reality.

So, what can school boards do? These challenges are hard, but you can still take concrete actions to help every student graduate with the skills needed to succeed. To begin, you need to set the vision: If we believe that all students can graduate college ready, and that our democracy demands no less, then we need to get that message out. We need to let everyone know, around the country and around each of your school districts, how important this goal is. We need to ensure that all students have access to classes that prepare them for college. And we need to make

sure that students know they have this access. Young people want to be challenged—and they excel when they are.

But setting a vision is not enough. We need to learn from the success of other schools. Schools all around the country are doing this well. I can't overstate how much I've learned from the simple act of going around and meeting dynamic school administrators. There is simply nothing like going outside one's own district. You can benefit from seeing creative solutions first hand, brainstorming and sharing resources with others who are achieving results. To outline some of the most innovative ideas we've discovered from our own work and from going to districts around America, I recommend a publication, "Breaking Ranks II: Strategies for Leading High School Reform" from the National Association of Secondary School Principals. It explains the steps schools can take to create great learning environments and has been sent to every high-school principal in America.

I'd like to tell you about a few of the districts that I've visited. None are extraordinary exceptions — they are simply places where teachers and students have found new ways to make progress together:

 Just outside of Seattle, where I live, the Truman Center used to be a place for the district's unwanted teachers and students.
 Now it's exactly the opposite — two smaller schools of real learning and hope. There are no bells. No lockers. The students work all year in big open spaces they designed themselves. Everyone knows their names. Teachers give their students their home phone numbers... their attention... their confidence. The students shared how their innovative internships had motivated them in new ways. They could now imagine themselves as professionals: doctors, legislators, and yes, teachers. They could understand why it was important to take hard classes and go on to college. In just one year, dropout rates are down considerably, while the percentage of students going on to college and technical school has more than doubled.

- Another model school is Boston Arts. Academy. Highlighted as a "breakthrough" high school by the National Association of Secondary School Principals, it is the first high school in Boston that focuses on the arts, and does it in an innovative way that brings in science, math, technology, and world cultures. Students may take courses for college credit at one of five area colleges. And the local arts community contributes by offering classes and internships at local museums and theaters. Boston Arts Academy is seeing higher passing rates on exit exams than the rest of the district. Ninety percent of Academy students are graduating and continuing on to college.
- In the San Jose School District, all students now take college-prep courses. The result?
   Reading and math scores are up, with the largest gains among African American and

Hispanic students. Test scores for African Americans rose seven times higher than their peers statewide. How do they do it? The district sets high expectations but provides support and safety nets as needed so students are not overwhelmed. It is better for a student to learn algebra in three semesters than to waste two taking low-level math.

 At Withrow University High School in Cincinnati, 82% of the school population is African American—50% qualify for free and reduced lunch. Withrow is a small redesigned high school, housed with two others in a large traditional building built in the 1920s. Yet, Withrow is anything but traditional. Its motto and operating assumption are that "every student is college bound." And they are. Since the school opened in 2002, attendance rates are over 95 percent and test scores have dramatically improved. Students have posted 40- to 55-point gains in state proficiency scores.

How has this happened? For starters, all ninth-graders attend a five-week program called "Summer Bridge" at a local university. This improves their skills; gets them thinking about college and explains the steps to get there. Parents sign a contract committing themselves to actively engage in their child's education. And the school hosts an on-site social service agency to address any outside needs its families might have. In school, students receive personal attention, an individually designed academic plan,

mandatory after-school tutoring if they fall behind, and college-level classes. Above all, students gain confidence that they can succeed in college, and they're motivated to get there. Withrow's principal, Sharon Johnson, has said, "When I say that my students are college-bound, I know they are — and I make sure they and their parents know it, too."

Drawing from such trailblazers, you can create a responsive school within your own school system. What does being a "responsive school" mean, exactly? It means being aware of the needs of students, teachers, and parents. It means being accountable at every level. It means, especially, knowing when a school or a principal or a teacher needs a little extra help.

These schools, and others like them, are making a tangible difference. But a few good schools here and there are not enough. We need to provide 10,000 great high schools in the next ten years to meet the needs of this country's children. It will require political will, money, and a great deal of hard work. But there is no valid reason that it cannot be done.

#### Conclusion

I know how daunting the challenges are. I also know that they are not insurmountable. Just look at the improvements many of you have already made. Just think of all the high school students who have graduated on your watch, and how many more can graduate if we all work together. Progress starts and ends at the local level. That's where all of you come in. You are change agents. The future will happen because you will it to happen.

Let me conclude by thanking you for upholding Jackie Danzberger's legacy and fighting hard for our schools and our children. Jackie put it perfectly when she wrote, "local school boards are among the last grassroots governing bodies that touch us all — children, ... parents, educators, business leaders, and elected officials." This isn't just about education — it's about democracy.

America's greatest educational thinker, John Dewey, once said, "Education is not preparation for life; education is life itself." That's why it's so important that we dedicate ourselves to the goal of getting every high school student to see that college is a real possibility. Imagine if all our young people arrived at their high school graduation ready to attend college and lead our country afterwards. If I leave you thinking about only one thing today, I hope it is this: "Every student in my district can graduate ready for college, and I can go home and do something about it." I hope you believe that. I know that I do.



The Jacqueline P. Danzberger Memorial Lecture presentation, printing, and distribution are made possible in part by a memorial fund established at the Institute for Educational Leadership in 2000 to honor her memory. The following persons have delivered the lecture:

2001 Richard W. Riley, U.S. Secretary of Education, 1992-2000
2002 Rod Paige, U.S. Secretary of Education, 20012003 Eli Broad, Chairman, AIG Sun America

Inc. & Founder, The Broad Foundation 2004 Melinda French Gates, Co-Founder

2004 Melinda French Gates, Co-Founde Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation

#### **IEL BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

Roy A. Barnes

The Barnes Law Group, LLC Former Governor, State of Georgia

Raymond "Buzz" Bartlett

Consultant
Past President, Council for Basic Education

**Bert Berkley** 

Chairman of the Board Tension Envelope Corporation

**Badi Foster** 

President Phelps-Stokes Fund

Mary Hatwood Futrell

Dean, Graduate School of Education and Human Development The George Washington University

Elizabeth L. Hale

President
Institute for Educational Leadership

Regan C. Kenyon

President Secondary School Admission Test Board

Floretta Dukes McKenzie

Founder and Chairwoman The McKenzie Group, Inc.

John May, Co-Chair Partner New Vantage Partners, LLC

C. Kent McGuire

Dean, College of Education Temple University

Neal R. Peirce

Columnist, The Washington Post, and Chairman, The Citistates Group

P. Michael Timpane, Co-Chair

Co-Chair, Aspen Institute Education Program
The Aspen Institute

# For more information, please contact:



# National School Boards Association

1680 Duke Street Alexandria, VA 22314 (703) 838-6722

Fax: (703) 683-7590 E-mail: Info@nsba.org Web: www.nsba.org

and



Institute for Educational Leadership 1001 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 310 Washington, DC 20036 (202) 822-8405

Fax: (202) 872-4050 E-mail: iel@iel.org Web: www.iel.org